Board of Cosmetologists

Minutes
 
  _April 2, 2012  

A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, April 2, 2012, in the 2nd floor conference room, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation Building, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.

The following members were in attendance:

Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum, Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Maxine Sisserman, School Owner Member

Ms. Sharon Bunch, Consumer Member

Ms. Ellen Trujillo, Industry Member

Mr. Phillip Mazza, Industry Member

Not in Attendance:

Ms. Christina Roberts, Consumer Member

Ms. Carmel Owens, Vice Chairman, Industry Member

Also in attendance:

Mr. Robert Wood, Executive Director 

Mr. Brian Logan, Assistant Executive Director

Mr. Bruce Spizler, Senior Assistant Attorney General

Meeting called to order

The meeting was called to order at 9:50 AM by Ms. Britt-Cockrum.

Approval of Agenda
A motion was made by Ms. Sisserman to approve the agenda with one addition; Ms. Bunch seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
Minutes

A motion was made by Ms. Bunch to approve the minutes of the March 5, 2012 meeting; Mr. Mazza seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.

New Business

Cindy Eisele - Apprentice Missing Training Reports

Ms. Cindy Eisele, a licensed Senior Cosmetologist and sponsor of a cosmetologist apprentice, appeared at today’s Board meeting requesting that the Board provide the cosmetologist apprentice she is sponsoring credit for monthly reports Ms. Eisele mistakenly failed to submit. Ms. Eisele admitted not submitting the monthly reports within a timely manner and accepted full blame for this failure; however, she requested that her inactions not result in the apprentice being required to continue her apprentice training. The Board, while sympathetic to Ms. Eisele’s predicament, advised it did not have the statutory nor regulatory authority to grant Ms. Eisele’s request. The Board noted that the apprentice has the option of renewing her apprentice registration and continuing her apprentice training in order to complete the months of apprentice training needed to qualify for the examination. 

Andy Parker, Client Services Manager, Prometric

As  noted in the meeting minutes of  the March 5, 2012 Board meeting, the Board  requested that a representative from Prometric, the test vendor contracted by the Board to administer its examinations, appear at today’s Board meeting to address a number of concerns that have come to light over the past several months. Accordingly, Mr. Andy Parker, Client Services Manager for Prometric, appeared before the Board to address these concerns. 

The Board reiterated that the integrity of the examination is crucial. In light of several recent incidences, the Board made inquiry as to the accuracy of the information being provided to the candidates, as set forth in Prometric’s Candidate Information Bulletin. The Board also noted that Prometric’s application for an individual to serve as an interpreter referenced both the examination for cosmetologists and barbers; although, under Maryland Law, interpreters may be used when taking the Barber theory examination and an interpreter is not permitted for the Cosmetologist examination. 

Mr. Parker suggested that part of the problem resulted from a misunderstanding by Prometric’s “Special Accommodations Unit” regarding the use of “readers” (not interpreters) as an “accommodation” under the Americans With Disabilities Act. Mr. Parker ensured that this “misunderstanding” has been corrected; and that Prometric’s Candidate Information Bulletin, as well as its Accommodation forms, has been updated. 

The Board, after reviewing the amended application provided by Mr. Parker, requested that further amendments, including the omission of any reference to Board of Cosmetologists regarding interpreters, be made to avoid any further confusion. 

The Board’s inquiries regarding additional issues required advice of counsel. Therefore, a motion was made by Ms. Sisserman, seconded by Ms. Bunch, to go into Executive Session at 10:30 AM, to seek legal advice and to discuss the administration of the cosmetologist and limited practice examinations, and the Board voted unanimously to go into Executive Session.

The Board of Cosmetologists came out of its Executive Session at 11:43 AM and resumed its regular Board meeting.

Old Business

Monthly Regulation Update

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised the Board that there have been no new updates of the following regulations which have been approved by the Secretary of the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation and await publication as “proposed” regulations: 

· 09.22.01.01 - General Requirements (requiring 2x2 photo lamination on licenses)

· 09.22.01.10(B)- Supervision of Apprentice (prohibiting a sponsor from charging an apprentice a fee for training)

· 09.22.03.06 - Complaints and Violations in Beauty Schools (requiring the necessary information of a complainant)

· 09.22.02.02(B) – Owner Responsibility (providing for permanent signage).

Mr. Logan advised that he is in the process of developing a concept paper for Regulation 09.22.02.01 Salon General (Salon Suites).

Board counsel, Mr. Spizler, asked if the Department or Board staff can seek assistance from the staff of other Boards in moving these regulations along. Executive Director Robert Wood advised that, currently, there is a shortage of staff in the entire Division; however, he would be meeting with the Interim Commissioner to discuss the limited resources, and what assistance may be available for the Board’s staff.
Legislative Update

As noted in the March 5, 2012 Board meeting minutes, the Board had requested the attendance of Interim Commissioner Harry Loleas at today’s Board meeting to address the testing vendor contract proposal process with the Board. Prior to such discussions, Mr. Loleas, who had been in Annapolis attending the Legislative Session, asked the Board members if they had any concerns regarding legislation. In response, the Board inquired as to the status of House Bill 1051 which would alter the definition of “taxable services” to include cosmetology services. Mr. Loleas was not aware of whether the bill made it out of committee or its current status. On a different issue, Mr. Loleas advised that although the Board had requested that a bill be introduced providing that the Board be “special funded” (monies generated from license fees be provided directly to the Board, as opposed to being deposited into the General Fund) for this legislation session, such a proposal was not approved by the DLLR Administration. Mr. Loleas added that the Board may submit a similar request for the next legislative session. In addition, noting that this session of the General Assembly would end on Monday, April 9th, the Board may consider any proposed legislation for next year’s session of the General Assembly in May and June, 2012. The Board questioned Mr. Loleas as to the plausibility of the Board being “specially funded”. Mr. Loleas advised that the Boards that presently are specially funded had an applicable professional trade organization lobby for such special funding. Mr. Loleas reminded the Board members that, 20 years ago, there were various cosmetology organizations which may have supported such measures; however, at this time, there are no such organizations that may support such an initiative.    

Executive Session

At 12:28 PM, per the motion of Mr. Mazza, seconded by Ms. Sisserman, the Board voted unanimously to go into Executive session for legal advice regarding the Board’s participation in the vendor contract proposal process.

The Executive Session ended at 2:15 PM and the Board resumed its regular meeting.

Settlement Conferences

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan provided the results of the Settlement Conferences held on March 26, 2012, noting that, out of the 27 licensees invited: 9 disciplinary actions were taken; 13 licensees were excused in light of their respective, valid explanations; 1 licensee was referred for pre-charge when a settlement could not be reached; and 4 licensees failed to appear. A total of $5,250.00 in fines was levied.

Apprentice and Sponsor Orientation Update

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised the Board that the second mandatory orientation for apprentices and their sponsors was held on Friday, March 30, 2012. Board counsel, Mr. Spizler, inquired if the Board’s staff would be providing the Board with a detailed outline of the presentation as the Board had requested at its March 5, 2012. Mr. Logan advised that he will have the coordinator of the apprentice program prepare a detailed outline for the Board to review at its next meeting.

Update/Laser Hair Removal/ Board of Physicians

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised that he has been in contact with the Deputy Director for the Board of Physicians in regard to an invitation by the Board of Cosmetologists to appear at an upcoming meeting. Mr. Logan further advised that he will be meeting with the Board of Physicians’ representatives to review the issue of individuals providing services unauthorized by neither Board in “medi-spas” (whether it be a doctor’s office or some other location). Mr. Logan advised that he arrange a date for a Board of Physicians representative to appear before the Board following his meeting with the representative. 

Adjournment

There being no further business, a motion was made by Ms. Sisserman to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Ms. Bunch; and the meeting was adjourned at 2:19 PM.
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